
    TToowwnn  ooff  BBlloowwiinngg  RRoocckk    
     Date:  Tuesday, September 8, 2020, 6:00 p.m. 

            Location:  Remote Meeting  

AAggeennddaa 
Item  Present & Participants  

I. CALL TO ORDER –  
ROLL CALL FOR ATTENDANCE 
 
 

Mayor Charles Sellers 

II. PLEDGE OF ALIGENANCE Mayor Charlie Sellers  

III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – By Roll Call 
1. August 11, 2020 – Regular Meeting Minutes  
2. August 11, 2020 – Closed Session Meeting 

Minutes 
 
REGULAR AGENDA ADOPTION – Vote by Roll Call 
 
CONSENT AGENDA ADOPTION  

1. Patricia Aiken Annexation Request – 252 
Heather Ridge Lane 

2. Wonderland Drive Speed Limit Consent - 
NCDOT  

3. Budget Amendment - #2020-09 
 

 
Mayor & Council  

 
 

 
Mayor  
 
 
 
Mayor & Council  

IV. PUBLIC COMMENTS – emailed or mailed to the 
Town Clerk prior to 4:00pm on September 8h. 

 

V. PRESENTATION  
1. Middle Fork Greenway  

 
Keith Pugh, WithersRavenel  

VI. BUSINESS MATTERS:   
1. Chetola Lake – Dredging Request  

 
2. 321 Valley Blvd. Update  

 

Shane Fox, Town Manager/ 

Kent Tarbutton, Chetola   

 

Planning Director Kevin Rothrock 

 VII. OFFICIALS REPORTS & COMMENTS: 
1. Mayor 

 
 



2. Council Members 
3. Town Attorney 
4. Town Manager 

  

VIII. CLOSED SESSION – NCGS 143-318.11. (a)(3) – 
Attorney/Client update on current litigation   

IX. ADJOURNMENT/RECESS…Mayor Charles Sellers 
entertains a motion and second to adjourn or recess the 
meeting. 

 

 



                                                                 Draft 
MINUTES 

Town of Blowing Rock 
Town Council Meeting 

August 11, 2020 
 

The Town of Blowing Rock Town Council met for their regular monthly meeting on 
Tuesday, August 11, 2020 at 6:00 p.m. The meeting took place at Town Hall located at 
1036 Main Street Blowing Rock, NC. Present were Mayor Charlie Sellers, Mayor Pro-
Tem Sue Sweeting and Council Members Albert Yount, David Harwood, Doug Matheson, 
Virginia Powell, Town Manager Shane Fox, Planning Director Kevin Rothrock and Town 
Clerk Hilari Hubner who recorded the minutes.  Others in attendance via Zoom 
virtual/phone session were Town Attorney Allen Moseley, Town Engineer Doug 
Chapman, Fire Chief Kent Graham, Police Chief Aaron Miller and Parks and Recreation 
Director Jennifer Brown.  Finance Officer Nicole Norman and Public Works and Utilities 
Director Matt Blackburn were unable to attend the meeting.  
 
CALL TO ORDER 
Mayor Sellers called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone.  Mayor 
verified attendance via roll call. 
 
THE PLEDGE OF ALLEGINANCE  
 
MINUTE APPROVAL 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting made a motion to approve the minutes from the July 14, 2020 
regular session minutes, seconded by Council Member Matheson.  Unanimously 
approved.  
 
Council Member Powell made a motion to approve the July 14, 2020 closed session 
meeting, seconded by Council Member Harwood.  Unanimously approved.       
 
REGULAR AGENDA ADOPTION 
Mayor Sellers advised Mr. Kent Tarbutton had requested to pull the Chetola Lake 
Dredging request off the agenda due to a recent illness.  He advised the item will likely 
be back on the September agenda.   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting made a motion to adopt the agenda with the change, seconded 
by Council Member Matheson.  Unanimously approved.   
 
CONSENT AGENDA  

1. Town of Blowing Rock – Ice House Lease – Permission to advertise for bids   
Request to allow Town Staff to proceed with the advertisement for soliciting bids for lease 
of the Historic Town-owned Ice-House.  Once bids are received, a public hearing will be 
conducted in accordance with NCGS and lease awarded by Town Council at the October 
Town Council Meeting.   
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2. Water Treatment Plant Bulk Chemical Tanks – Permission to advertise for 
bids 

Request is to allow for Town Staff and McGill to prepare a schematic bid package to solicit 
informal bids to complete the removal of the old bulk chemical tanks at the Water Plant.  
Bids will be received and reviewed to possibly award at the October 2020 Town Council 
meeting.  Potential funding would be derived from current Water Plant Reserves.   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting made a motion to approve consent as presented, seconded by 
Council Member Yount.  Unanimously approved.  
  
SPEAKERS FROM THE FLOOR 
Mayor Sellers and Town Manager Fox each read letter from Citizens; Morris Street 
Sidewalk (John Aldridge), Art and the Park (Emily Brinker, John Aldridge and Deborah 
McDowell), Speeding on 321 (Earnest Long, Laura Bingham/Rhonda Smith), Police 
enforcing masks (Lee Rocamora) and EMS Service (William Miller).  
 
Comments in response to some of the citizens letters: 
 
Mayor Sellers advised Mr. Cullie Tarleton contacted NC DOT and they will be providing 
additional signage to the Town of Blowing Rock.  In addition, he contacted the secretary 
of the Department of Transportation and a formal letter is going to be sent to request the 
Highway Patrol to make more visits on Highway 321.  Mayor Sellers further advised he, 
Manager Fox, Police Chief Aaron Miller and Council have all made it a effort to address 
this issue and resolve the problem as it is a safety issue.   
 
Council Member Yount advised there is a “myth” among some people that the Blowing 
Rock Police aren’t doing anything about the speeding issue.  He wanted these numbers 
to go on record; in 2019 Blowing Rock Police stopped 2,153 vehicles and during that 
same time frame NC Highway Patrol stopped 1,566 vehicles in the county.  He further 
advised in July 2020 Blowing Rock Police stopped 238 vehicles and during the same time 
frame Boone Police Department stopped 196 vehicles.  Council Member Yount stated 
Boone is three times bigger than Blowing Rock, so he just wanted to say these numbers 
show our officers are working.   
 
Manager Fox advised he wanted to clarify a few things about the letter from Mr. William 
Miller. The Fire Department’s issue with the phone line was fixed that day as they weren’t 
aware the line was out.  He advised it’s important for people to remember to always call 
911 in a case of an emergency.  The Fire Department phone number is more of an 
administrative number.  He explained in years past Blowing Rock Fire and Rescue has 
always responded to all calls.  During the COVID Pandemic, Watauga County Emergency 
Management Department along with a lot of other counties in North Carolina put a 
process in place for the most non-critical calls not to be dispatched to certain responders 
and instead only go to the EMS Service.  The reason being is to limit the number of 
responders to a call due to COVID.  Manager Fox further explained if the call is a life-
threatening call the Blowing Rock Fire and Rescue as well as EMS will both be dispatched 
to the call.   
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BUSINESS MATTERS: 
 

1. Chestnut Drive/Morris Street Drainage Project  
Manager Fox advised for Council consideration, a change order to current Paving and 
Stormwater Project 2020 to include a more substantial drainage project along Chestnut 
Drive and Morris Street.  Funds to be utilized from current paving budget, possible 
contingency funds and remaining funds from the Sunset Project close-out.  The Town 
currently has approximately $62,000 in current drainage budget, approximately $50,000 
in contingency and approximately $300,000 in monies available from the Sunset Drive 
Project finalization reconciliation under the budget.   
 
Town Engineer Doug Chapman from McGill advised as part of the 2014 General 
Obligation bond package, the Town set a goal of paving all its streets that had not been 
paved in the preceding few years.  During the fall of 2019, the development of a final 
paving bid package was developed, which included Chestnut Drive.  During the heavy 
rains of late 2019 and construction in the area, repeated stormwater problems were 
identified along Chestnut Drive generally from Main Street to Chestnut Circle was 
included as a bid alternate.  The low bid amount for that alternate was $220,180.  With a 
limited amount of funds available at award, only a limited scope of the project was 
awarded, to include a portion of stormwater facilities near the east side of St. Mary’s, and 
a section east and south of Morris Street along Chestnut.   
 
As construction along Chestnut is nearing, repeated heavy rains in spring and early 
summer has intensified the need to complete a more expanded scope of drainage 
improvements along Chestnut.  To that end, they have met with the Town Staff and the 
Contractor to develop a series of comprehensive stormwater steps to manage rainwater 
along this section of Chestnut (Main Street to Chestnut Circle).   
 
The proposed stormwater improvements have been segregated into five (5) segments, 
as outlined in differing colors on the map.  Those sections have differing functions, 
benefits, and costs:  
 

1. Segment 1 – just east of St. Mary’s – collects water coming overland (from the 
former hospital site) and distributes to piping flowing under Main Street. Cost 
$22,000 

2. Segment 2 – Morris St to south Henkle – collects water along Chestnut from Morris 
to the north entrance of the former hospital site (reducing the flow in ditch lines) 
and conveys to the drainage ditch along Morris St. Cost- $83,000 

3. Segment 3 – Chestnut to BRES – conveys water along the east side of Morris from 
the piping the ditch in this area and paving back a small ditch. Cost - $60,000 

4. Segment 4 – Henkle to Chestnut Circle – collects water along Chestnut to Chestnut 
Circle, including capturing water routed to the west side of Chestnut, north of 
Grandfather, after the road is regraded and paved. Cost - $80,000 

5. Segment 5 – St. Mary’s to Morris St – allows Town staff to direct water south and 
east of Morris along Chestnut from discharging to Morris St., to discharging to Main 
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Street.  A junction box with an overflow weir would be installed at the connection 
point.  Cost - $38,000 

 
Total project costs for all these segments of storm drainage improvements is $277,000.  
The project contracted as awarded, including $62,560 in storm drainage improvements 
(segment 1 and portions of segment 2).   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting asked if segment five (5) was in the original bid.   
 
Mr. Chapman advised it was included, segments one (1), two (2), four (4) and five (5) 
were all included in the original bid.   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting asked if the culvert going down Morris Street on the right was 
going to be fixed would the sidewalk be able to be done on top of that at some point.   
 
Mr. Chapman advised it would be possible and explained in detail how it could be done.   
 
Mayor Sellers advised he had the understanding the cost is estimate for the sidewalk is 
around $130,000 and asked if the cost could be reduced if the sidewalk was done in 
conjunction with the Morris Street drainage.  Mr. Chapman advised it could be.   
 
Mayor Sellers further asked what the time frame for the work to be completed would be.  
Mr. Chapman advised it could take up to six (6) months.   
 
Council Member Matheson advised he personally felt with all the problems the Town has 
had over the years with issues on Chestnut using a twenty-four (24) inch pipe was under 
sizing.   He explained he didn’t think the cost would be much more to go up to a thirty (30) 
inch pipe.   
 
Mr. Chapman advised he didn’t think a larger pipe was necessary in that area and 
explained in detail the reasoning for his thoughts.   
 
Council Member Matheson stated the water flow was increasing going down Morris Street 
and asked if that was not going to increase the problem that has been on Ransom Street 
at First Baptist Church.   
 
Mr. Chapman advised it wouldn’t be increasing water since the water was already there 
now.   
 
Manager Fox reviewed the funding source, part from the original bond amount and the 
remining would be from the remaining funds from the Sunset Street Scape.   
 
Manager Fox advised each time staff and the engineers had walked the project they were 
stopped by a number of residents who have all had a number of issues over the years.  
He explained this was good so those homeowners could show them just where the 
problems were occurring, show drain patterns etc.   
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Council Members discussed in detail different scenarios with Mr. Chapman and staff 
about drainage and what could happen and what would be done to help with those issues.    
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting asked Mr. Chapman if he felt comfortable in saying the new 
flow amount going down to the Baptist Church is not going to affect the new drain the 
Town just put in.   
 
Mr. Chapman advised if all five of the segments were able to be met and the ability to 
direct some of the water flow to Main Street instead of Morris Street that would give the 
ability to lessen the impacts to Ransom Street near the Baptist Church.   
 
Council discussed further the drainage and details of the project.   
 
Council Member Yount asked if this project would give any resolution to the problem 
Richard Trexler has been dealing with for years.  Manager Fox advised this would be an 
attempt to help improve that area but could guarantee it would completely fix the problem.   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting made a motion to approve the Chestnut Drive drainage paving 
project as presented and to fund using the funds from the original bond as well as what 
funds were left over from Sunset Drive, seconded by Council Member Yount.  
Unanimously approved.   
 
Council took a 15-minute recess at 7:30 p.m.  They resumed the meeting at 7:45 p.m. 
 

2. Blowing Rock Chamber – Art and the Park Contract  
The Blowing Rock Chamber of Commerce is requesting a renewal of their current Art in 
the Park contract for an additional five years.   
 
Executive Director of the Blowing Rock Chamber Charles Hardin advised the request 
was for a simple five (5) year renewal of the current lease.  He advised this would be 
the Chamber’s third consecutive five (5) year renewal request and there have been no 
problems in the past that he was aware of.   
 
Mr. Hardin reminded Council that several years ago Council had asked that the 
Chamber move Art in the Park off of the parking deck and move it onto Park Avenue.  
He explained this had proved to work out very well for the Chamber, the event, the 
Town, the artist and the.   
 
Mr. Hardin advised there had been some question as to the need of a five-year lease.  
He explained that it’s really important from a marketing, promotion and the biggest 
being a talent recruitment standpoint.  He advised on any normal Art in the Park year it 
attracts 30,000 to 35,000 visitors a year.  Mr. Hardin advised approximately $8,000 to 
$8,500 goes back to the Town’s general fund from the show.   
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Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting advised if there were any staff comments regarding the 
request.   
 
Manager Fox advised Chief Miller had requested that spot 84 on the map be relocated 
from in front of the police station near the handicap ramp, Chief Graham requested that 
access be allowed to each resident’s home driveway and Ms. Brown needs to know 
dates in advance for scheduling weddings and events.   
 
Council Member Harwood made a motion to renew the lease as is, seconded by 
Council Member Powell.  Further discussion: 
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting advised she thought Council needed to think about parking as 
hopefully in December the parking on Hwy 221 will be going away when the Bass Lake 
Sidewalk is completed.  She further advised Council has been criticized as a whole for 
the lack of parking.   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting advised Art in the Park takes up roughly ninety (90) to one 
hundred (100) parking spots.  She felt Council needed to be aware of that and perhaps 
five (5) years is too long.  In addition, this year the residences had requested that the 
Town have dispatch back at the Police Department, in which the Town has spent 
$140,000 to have dispatching 12 hours a day, seven days a week and that area is being 
blocked.     
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting advised what she would like the Chamber to look at the 
parking situation and where else they could have Art in the Park that wouldn’t affect our 
parking situation so much seven times a year. She felt there were other areas in Town 
that would be possible areas interested in having Art in the Park; the Horse Show 
Grounds, Appalachian Ski Mountain or Tanger Outlets.   
 
Mr. Hardin advised he wanted to make sure Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting was aware that 
the Chamber pays $1,200 a month to a shuttle service to run people from Tanger 
parking into downtown.  He further advised they are already offsetting their forty (40) 
parking spaces and this is a huge partnership for the Town.     
 
Council Member Matheson advised one of the things he hoped that would help with the 
parking is when COVID is over the Council get back to their discussion of the shuttle 
with AppalCart and help relieve some of the parking issue.   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting asked if this lease agreement was something that could wait 
a year to see what COVID does and then re-visit next August.  She advised there were 
no dates on their application.  Council Member Matheson stated he was sure the dates 
would be around the same time that it has been for the last ten years.  Mayor Pro-Tem 
Sweeting advised she would feel better with actual dates that have been accepted by 
Parks and Rec staff.   
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Mr. Hardin advised for clarification of the lease agreement the Chamber is required to 
bring dates yearly before Council for approval for the next five years.   He advised he 
has done that every year for fifteen (15) years.  He further advised in all those years he 
can only recall one date that was in question and that was years ago when Rita 
Wiseman was on Council and there was concern the Art in the Park date was on 
Mother’s Day weekend.  Otherwise there has been no issues and the dates are around 
the same time each year.   
 
Council Member Harwood asked if it would be unreasonable to ask for dates to be 
locked in for two years.  Mr. Hardin advised he could provide that and further advised he 
could probably provide the whole five years if need be.  Council Member Harwood 
stated he felt having those dates at least two years out could help Parks and Rec staff 
with scheduling weddings and events.  
 
Council Member Yount asked Mr. Hardin if he had given any thought as to a good place 
for the vendors to park.  Mr. Hardin advised the Chamber has looked at options and will 
continue to seek other options for the vendors to park.     
 
Council Member Powell advised perhaps the Town could get permission to do a drone  
to gather some data from the next Art in the Park to see where people are parking and 
get information on where our parking problem is etc.   
 
Council Member Matheson advised he had a friend that was going to be taking some 
drone footage that would help gather information for how to move forward with Public 
transportation.   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting asked if Council would be willing to table this request until 
data can be gathered on what the parking situation is.  Council Member Matheson 
advised he didn’t think that was going to change Art in the Parks parking.  He felt it was 
just going to only help with how to go forward with the public transportation aspect.  The 
parking is still going to be an issue. 
 
After further discussion.  Council Member Harwood amended his motion to approve the 
five-year request and asked the Chamber to include Art in the Park dates for two years 
to Parks and Recreation for planning purposes, seconded by Council Member Powell.  
Unanimously approved.   
 

3. 321 Valley Blvd. Update  
Planning Director Kevin Rothrock gave an update of the Hwy 321 Valley Blvd. and 
provided a summary list for Council.   
 
Council Member Harwood asked for enlightenment on the BRCA’s contract with Mosaic 
Design.  Manager Fox advised that Mr. Tim Gupton with the BRCA approached him 
about the funding and then reached out to Mr. Rothrock and Planning Board Chairman 
Pete Gherini to discuss what the plans were from the Planning Board perspective.  He 
advised they took it upon themselves to raise to funds and hire this firm without any 
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Town input.  The plan is to work with the Planning Board and the request of the 
Planning Board Chair is to potentially form a subcommittee once they have some data 
and information and present that to the Planning Board subcommittee.   
 
Council Member Yount asked if this was a push for the New River.   
 
Manager Fox advised he believed there was a push of storm water quality 
management, a potential Greenway that was discussed during the 2014 
Comprehensive Plan.  He explained there is about four (4) or five (5) points they are 
looking at accomplishing.   
 
Mr. Rothrock advised they are also consulting with the New River Conservancy with the 
restoration of the New River.   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting asked if BRCA could also be added to the stormwater 
management with the New River Conservancy because they have access to grants.  
She further asked if Mr. Rothrock had a timeline for these issues to be addressed as 
there were about seven (7) and she felt that was going to be difficult for Planning Board 
to do.  She further asked if he had looked at which one’s staff could do. 
 
Mr. Rothrock advised there were some ideas they could present but would like to have 
the input of a subcommittee.  He further advised once they get to a point as far as 
building heights, setbacks etc. he wanted to be able to take that to a public group for 
public input from ones who own property on Hwy 321.   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting asked Mr. Rothrock if staff could initiate 11-2 and 11-3 and 
under supplementary number 2 on the report provided to Council.  She explained one of 
the things discussed in the Ad Hoc Committee meetings was asking DOT if there were 
areas owned by them that couldn’t be developed if they would allow the Town to put 
some sort of landscaping or wall work in.  She felt that was something staff could work 
on and felt something of that nature there might be people in Town that would donate to 
a project like that.   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting re-stated she felt there were things staff could start working 
on as she felt that Planning Board was going to be “slammed” with the list that has been 
created.   
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting advised the color pallet was actually a recommendation by 
the public.  Mr. Rothrock advised the color pallet was sent to Planning Board per 
Council’s request and they felt it was fine as it is.  Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting stated she 
was trying to balance input public because the committee asked for public comments.    
 
Council thanked Mr. Rothrock for all his hard work.   
 

4. Watauga County Schools – Plan B – Town Assistance Discussion  
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Manager Fox advised due to COVID-19 issues, the Watauga County School System 
including Blowing Rock Elementary, are reopening utilizing a combination if a virtual 
academy and online learning for the first nine weeks.  It is the goal of the Watauga 
County School System to return those who have chosen to return, to in-person 
instruction as early as mid-October 2020.  It has been resources that the Town of 
Blowing Rock may assist the school system during this time.   
 
Manager Fox advised he has heard from several Council Members regarding what the 
Town of Blowing Rock can do to help out in any way needs families may need.  Chief 
Graham has created a special code where students and safely connect to a WiFIi 
location for students to access in Town.   
 
Council discussed some options.  The consensus was for Parks and Rec staff to offer a 
space and people could go online and register a time to use the space to access the 
public WiFi 
 

5. Top 13 Retreat List Update and Next Steps  
Manager Fox gave an update of the Top 13 list from the January 2020 Retreat and 
discussed next steps via Power Point.   
        
OTHER BUSINESS    
 

• Mayor Sellers – No Comments  
• Council Member Yount – advised regarding speeding he suggested if big trucks 

speeding call the company and report them to the safety director.   
• Council Member Harwood – No comments   
• Mayor Pro-Tem Sweeting – thanked all of staff for their hard work.  She has had 

people give her compliments on how kind and wonderful the Town Employees are.  
• Council Member Matheson – wanted to thank Manager Fox for reaching out to the 

Town of Sparta after the earthquake to let them know if they needed any help our 
staff would be willing to help.  Asked for everyone to please remember Tammy in 
your thoughts and prayers.   

• Council Member Powell – No comments   
• Manager Fox: Recognized Barry Ford for 30 years of service to the Town.  Virtual 

Manager meeting on Thursday, August 13th.  GIS work has recently gone through 
an update and is now complete.  Now about six (6) weeks into our dispatch change 
and it’s going very well.  The Town of Boone Mr. Rothrock has worked with their 
Planning Department to begin helping each other out with needs and demands as 
far as needs arise.  Middle Fork Greenway did have a twenty-minute public input 
session prior to the meeting tonight.  Will be coming before Council in September 
to provide the same presentation.   

   
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
At 9:45 p.m. Council Member Harwood made a motion to go into executive session NCGS 
143-3 18.11. (a)(3) – Attorney/Client update on current litigation, seconded by Council 
Member Powell.  Unanimously approved.  No action was taken.    
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ADJOURNMENT  
At 10:00 p.m.  Council returned to open session, with no further business Mayor Pro-Tem 
Sweeting made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Council Member Matheson.  
Unanimously approved.   
 
 
MAYOR ____________________          ATTEST ________________________ 
                    Charlie Sellers                                      Hilari Hubner, Town Clerk 
 
 
Attachments  
Art and the Park Agreement/Lease – Attachment A 
Highway 321 Update – Attachment B 
Top 13 Retreat List Update – Attachment C  
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Consent Agenda - Staff Report 

 

To:  Mayor Charlie Sellers and the Blowing Rock Town Council  

From: Shane Fox, Town Manager 

Subject: Wonderland Drive – Speed Limit Consent - NCDOT  

Date: September 8, 2020 

 

Request: At the request of local residents on Wonderland Drive (SR 1535), the NCDOT 
is requesting permission from the Town of Blowing Rock to enact a 25 mile-per-hour 
municipal speed limit.   

 

Background: SR 1535 or Wonderland Drive is a NCDOT owned and maintained road 
between SR 1532 (Goforth Road) and SR 1536 (Green Hill Road).  Currently, there is 
no posted speed limit on Wonderland Drive.  Once approved, the NCDOT would place 
25 mile-per-hour speed limit signs along Wonderland Drive.  The Town of Blowing Rock 
Police Department would then be charged with the enforcement of the posted speed 
limit.  Chief Aaron Miller has reviewed this request and approved in-house.   

The Town Council must approve this request and it become a part of the Town’s current 
Town Code section 6A-12 Speed Limits.   

 

Attachments: 

1. Certification of Municipal Declaration to Enact Speed Limits and Request for 
Concurrence 
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Certification of Municipal Declaration
To Enact Speed Limits and Request for Concurrence

1050954

11 WATAUGA BLOWING ROCK

Municipal Speed Zones

SR 1535 25 25

Between 0.115 mile northwest of SR 1534 and SR 1536.

Concurring State Ordinance Number:

Division: County: Municipality:

Type:

Road: Car: Truck:

Description:

I, ___________________________________, Clerk of _____________________, do hereby certify that the municipal 

governing body, pursuant to the authority granted by G.S. 20-141(f), determined upon the basis of an engineering and 

traffic investigation and duly declared, on the ________ day of  ___________, 20______, the speed limits as set forth 

above on the designated portion of the State Highway System, which shall become effective when the Department of 

Transportation has passed a concurring ordinance and signs are erected giving notice of the authorized speed limit.

The said municipal declaration is recorded as follows:

Minute Book: _____________        Page:____________       Ordinance Number: _________________

In witness whereof, I have hereunto set my

hand and the municipal seal this _________ day

of  __________________, 20_______.

________________________________________
                              (signature)                                                                                         (municipal seal)

Municipal Certification

MPH MPH

Division: _______________________________        Title: _________________________________        Date: _______________

Department of Transportation Approval

Region: _______________________________          Title: _________________________________        Date: _______________

Page 1 of 1
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To:       Mr. Shane Fox, Mayor Sellers, and Members of Town Council 

From:       Nicole Norman, Finance Officer 

Subject:      Budget Amendment Ordinance to Account for Various Items 
                  (Ordinance #2020-09) 

Date:       September 8, 2020 

 

Enclosed please find a Budget Amendment Ordinance for the fiscal year 2020-2021 for your consideration. 

Section 1 (General Capital Projects Fund) reallocates exiting budget funds as follows: 

-Reallocates GO Bond Sunset Drive Project Funding ($283,000) remaining after the close of the project towards the 
Chestnut Drive Drainage Project. 

Section 2 (Water/Sewer Capital Projects Fund) reallocates exiting budget funds as follows: 

-Transfers funds remaining at the end of the year for Waterline Replacements ($6,335) and Sewerline I&I 
Repair/Replacements ($18,873) that would be transferred to a reserve instead to fund the Pine Street Force Main Sewer 
project. 

-Transfers Wastewater Treatment Plant Projects funds ($74,306) and Water Plant Projects funds ($140,417) towards the 
Water Treatment Plant Chemical Storage Tank Rehab. Project. 

 

 

 

Please let me know if you need further details on the proposed amendment. 
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2020-2021
Budget Amendment Ordinance 2020-09

Current Proposed
Acct. No. Appropriation Decrease Increase Appropriation
20-20-5002-418 GO Sunset Dr. Streetscape- Issue 3- Contingency 86,626$             86,626$             -$              -$                 

20-20-5002-417 GO Sunset Dr. Streetscape- Issue 3- Construction 1,732,151$        196,374$           -$              1,535,777$      

20-20-5002-425 GO Issue 3- Chestnut Dr. Drainage- Construction -$                  -$                  238,000$      238,000$         

20-20-5002-426 GO Issue 3- Chestnut Dr. Drainage- Contingency -$                  -$                  45,000$        45,000$           
283,000$           283,000$      

Current Proposed
Acct. No. Appropriation Decrease Increase Appropriation

-$                  -$                  -$              -$                 
-$                  -$              

Proposed
Acct. No. Appropriation Decrease Increase Appropriation
50-91-5000-550 Wastewater Treatment Plant Projects 74,306.00$        74,306.00$        -$                 

50-91-5000-525 Water Plant Projects 140,417.00$      25,694.00$        114,723.00$    

50-91-5000-526 Water Treatment Plant Chemical Storage Tank Rehab. -$                  100,000.00$  100,000.00$    

50-91-5000-546 Pine Street Force Main Sewer -$                  -$                  25,208$        25,208$           
100,000$           125,208$      

Current Proposed
Acct. No. Appropriation Decrease Increase Appropriation
50-91-3400-332 Transfer from Water/Sewer Fund 1,114,145$        -$                  25,208$        1,139,353$      

 $                   -    $        25,208 

Adopted this 8th day of September, 2020.

Attested by: Charles Sellers, Mayor 

Hilari Hubner, Town Clerk

Be it ordained by the Town Council of the Town of Blowing Rock, North Carolina, that the following amendment be made to the annual budget ordinance for the fiscal year 
ending June 30, 2021:

Section 1.  To amend the General Capital Projects Fund, the appropriations are to be changed as follows:

This will result in a net increase of $0 in the appropriations of the General Capital Projects Fund.  As a result, the following revenue will be increased. 

Section 2.  To amend the Water/Sewer Capital Fund, the appropriations are to be changed as follows:

This will result in a net increase of $0 in the appropriations of the Water/Sewer Capital Fund.  As a result, the following revenue will be increased.

Section 3.  Copies of this budget amendment shall be furnished to the Clerk to the Town Council and to the Finance Officer for their implementation.
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Presentation Agenda - Staff Report 

 

To:  Mayor Charlie Sellers and the Blowing Rock Town Council  

From: Shane Fox, Town Manager 

Subject: Middle Fork Greenway – Presentation   

Date: September 8, 2020 

 

Request: WithersRavenel (WR) is requesting the opportunity to provide a 
comprehensive update of the progress and timeline for the Middle Fork Greenway 
Project.     

 

Background: During the month of August 2020, WR conducted an online zoom 
meeting for public input/comments on the Middle Fork Greenway Project.  The public 
comment process is part of the EFLAP funding mechanism and achieves environmental 
requirements as well.  Tonight, WR will present to the Town Council a comprehensive 
update on the project, next steps, and overall timeline for completion, along with review 
of the public input session and provided answers.   

.   

 

Attachments: 

1. Middle Fork Greenway Public Comments  
2. Middle Fork Greenway Presentation for Town Council  
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Middle Fork 
Greenway

P R E S E N T A T I O N  F O R  T O W N  C O U N C I L
T o w n  o f  B l o w i n g  R o c k

Presented by:
B. Keith Pugh, PE, PWLF

Sr. Technical Client Advisor 
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PROJECT STATUS
• Greenway will connect Blowing Rock to Boone

• Approximately 6.5 miles
• 6 Sections of the greenway

• Section 1: Blowing Rock
• Section 2: Firethorne
• Section 3: Three Rivers
• Section 4: Tweetsie Railroad
• Section 5: Cook to Cook
• Section 6: Boone

• Presentation is for Section 1
• Questions/Comments  
• Email to middleforkgreenway@withersravenel.com (no longer valid)
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FUNDING
• Eastern Federal Lands Access Program (EFLAP)

• Funds provided by Federal Highway Administration
• 80% Federal funds with a 20% local fund 

match
• Estimate construction costs of $2.57 million

• Preliminary Engineering (Planning, Design, Permitting, 
and Bid Letting)

• Right of way  and easement acquisition
• Construction 
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PARTNER AGENCIES
• National Park Service
• Federal Highway Administration
• Blue Ridge Conservancy
• Town of Blowing Rock
• NC General Assembly
• NC Department of Transportation
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AGENCIES

Watauga TDA

NCDOT

General 
Assembly 

Appropriation

Middle Fork 
Greenway 

Association

People for 
Bikes

Blowing 
Rock TDA

FUNDING
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PLANNING
• National Environmental Policy Act

• Federal and State project requires evaluation of impacts to the 
environment from a construction project

• Types of Documents
• Environmental Impact Assessment and Statement (EIS)
• FONSI-Finding of No Significant Impact
• Categorical Exclusion Determination (CATEX)

• Categorical Exclusion
• Excludes certain projects from full EIS
• Includes a review and evaluation of environmental, natural, and physical 

impacts
• Used for projects with limited impacts to the environment

30



ENVIRONMENTAL, NATURAL, 
& PHYSICAL REVIEW
• Natural and Cultural Resources review by North 

Carolina Department of Natural and Cultural Resources
• No Natural and Cultural Resources 

identified within project area
• Threatened and Endangered Species review 

by US Fish and Wildlife Services
• Elements observed within one-mile radius on next slide
• No Elements observed within project area
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ARCHEAOLOGICAL 
INVESTIGATION
• Required by National Park Service-Southeast Archaeological 

Center
• Work Performed under an Archaeological Resources Protection Act 

(ARPA) Permit
• 31 Shovel Tests performed along the greenway corridor
• No new sites were recorded
• Maps of the shovel tests
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WETLANDS & STREAM 
DELINEATIONS
• Identified 8 streams along the Middle Fork of the New River

• Located 13 wetland areas along the greenway corridor

• Identified and located stormwater control measures (SCM)
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NEXT STEPS
• Next Steps in Planning Process

• Allow for public input on greenway alignment 
(public comment period ended 20200818) 

• Present an initial alignment for comment and input
• Review comments 
• Prepare CATEX for submittal to NCDOT 

and NPS for their review and concurrence

• Initial Alignment Presentation

38



SCHEDULING
STAGE IN PROJECT SCHEDULE

Start to Finish Estimates

Information Gathering (surveying, permits) July 19-April 2020

NEPA Document April 2020-August 2020

Design (60%, 90%, Final) July 2020-October 2020

Right of Way Acquisition (start at 60% design) September 2020-December 2020

Park Service and DOT Approvals August 2020-December 2020

Bid Advertisement & Construction Contract Approval September 2020-December 2020

Construction Begin Spring 2021

* Approval dates subject to agency review time.
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SUMMARY OF IMPACTS
• No cultural resources
• No threatened and endangered species
• No archaeological evidence
• One area of potential wetland impact
• 3 streams to be crossed
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REACH OUT
• Ken Jesnick, PE

kjesnick@withersravenel.com

• Keith Pugh, PE
kpugh@withersravenel.com

• Presentation – Public Input Session and this Session on Youtube
• Presentation - available on Town of Blowing Rock’s webpage 
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Middle Fork Greenway Public Comments Condensed 

Town of Blowing Rock, NC 

 

Public Comment period open from August 11-18, 2020. Multiple 

comments received from 8 individuals 

Need for cooperation and access between the Middle Fork Greenway (MFG) and the Mountains-

to-Sea Trail (MST).  We understand the need to provide access between the two facilities.  With 

the point of intersection within the Blue Ridge Parkway, we will work with the National Parks 

Service (NPS) to seek a solution for access between the two facilities. 

Need for a tunnel/culvert under the Blue Ridge Parkway (BRP) specifically designed for hikers 

and bikers on the MFG. If possible, construct one tunnel/culvert to get under BRP and avoid 

second crossing on BRP access ramp.  Our intentions are to avoid an at grade cross between the 

BRP and the MFG at all locations.  We will evaluate the environmental impacts of each 

alternative as well as the financial impact of grade separated crossings.  As these locations are 

within the jurisdiction of the National Park Service, we will work with the NPS on the final 

solution. 

Need for an access or spur trail that would allow hikers to enter the MST from the MFG. 

Discourage bikes on the MST. Perhaps create a separate spur to the BRP for bikes. Ensure 

adequate funding for the spur trail (s) and adequate signage for both.  Unfortunately, the funding 

for the MFG does not specifically call-out for a spur between the two trail systems.  However, 

the two facilities are in close proximity and could possibly be included in the design. 

The MST should remain open throughout construction. (Friends of the MST can assist): We 

understand the need to have the MST open throughout construction.  Construction of the MFG 

at the BRP will most likely occur in the winter months when the BRP is closed due to weather.  A 

detour, if required, will be mutually agreed to by all parties, the NPS, MFG construction, and the 

MST. 

The MFG should respect all wetlands while crossing all streams and aquatic habitats sustainably.  
The design of the trail will respect wetlands and stream crossings while being capable of allowing 
all users of the trail equal opportunity of usage.  As with any construction project, the balance to 
maintain ADA requirements and the environmental impacts is delicate, especially along a stream.  
The goal is to minimize both wetlands and stream impacts, but if they are necessary, then they 
will be in compliance with applicable federal and state regulations. 
 
The MFG should include educational signage throughout the trail to highlight natural resources 
and unique features.  There will be signage along the trail, however, we must be respectful of the 
underlying property owners and the message that is being conveyed in any educational signage 
that would be allowed. 
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Provide a connection (trailhead) and parking access at the Foley Center site.  While this concept 
has been discussed, the funding for the MFG did not include parking and access.  Should 
sufficient funds be available and land available within a reasonable cost, this is a feature that will 
be considered. 
 
Pocket Parks should be added along the trail.  Similar to the previous comment and response, the  
funding does not include pocket parks along the trail.  However, the inclusion of pocket parks 
could be contemplated after the trail has been constructed unless additional funding is identified 
earlier. 
 
Enhance the Middle Fork River as practical including restoration and native plants.  The design 
and construction of the MFG is not intended to affect the Middle Fork River.  The ribbon for the 
trail will be narrow with grass shoulders for maintenance. 
 
Provide a push button and crosswalks at 321 and Possum Hollow Road as well as secure 
guardrails for all 321 highway sections.  Safety of the user of the MFG is paramount.  The scope 
of the MFG project has its beginning where the existing concrete walks on US321 end.  
However, we will evaluate the use of barriers between US321 and the MFG during the design. 
 
The MFG will have a long-standing significant impact on the physical and economic health of our 
community. As such, it should be a first class, integral part of the ‘High Country’ adding to quality 
of life to residents and visitors. The trail should be appealing and sensitive to our natural 
resources. Create an information website for users of the greenway.  The MFG will be 
constructed along the Middle Fork River and in a very natural area and the disturbance limited to 
the physical needs of construction.  We would encourage the Blue Ridge Conservancy and, 
possibly, the Town to determine the best method for disseminating information concerning the 
MFG. 
 
 
 
General Support and Thank You’s: and praise for all working on the project: I would like to thank 

the Town of Blowing Rock and its TDA, the Town Manager; the Planning Director 

WithersRavenel, and the Blue Ridge Conservancy MFG Director for their advocacy and support 

for this important project.  The design and ultimate construction of the MFG is truly a team 

effort of the groups mentioned and we thank you for your support. 

The Friends of the Mountains-to-Sea Trail (“Friends”) fully supports the Middle Fork Greenway 

project and looks forward to working with its sponsors and land managers in coordinating the 

intersection of our two trails.  As the design proceeds, we look forward for the input for the 

intersection of the two trails. 
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Regular Agenda - Staff Report 

 

To:  Mayor Charlie Sellers and the Blowing Rock Town Council  

From: Shane Fox, Town Manager 

Subject: Chetola Request for Financial Assistance for Dredging   

Date: September 8, 2020 

 

Request: Mr. Tarbutton is coming before the Town Council to respectfully request 
assistance in removing the soil and other debris that has collected in the stream and 
cofferdam area at the Chetola Resort.       

 

Background: Please see the attached letter and documents from Mr. Tarbutton.  

 

Attachments: 

1. Letter and packet of information from Kent Tarbutton, Chetola Resort  
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